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? ? ? ? ? The curtain of delight, perforce, we've lifted through the friend, (143) For tidings of great joy, indeed, there came to us of late..? ? ? ? ? A
moon is my love, in a robe of loveliness proudly arrayed, And the splendours of new-broken day from his cheeks and his forehead shine clear..50.
El Melik en Nasir and the Three Masters of Police dciii.76. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant ccclxxxix.King Suleiman Shah and his Sons,
Story of, i. 150.? ? ? ? ? I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, What time my heart, indeed, is fain to turn away from thine..? ? ? ? ?
Could they who reproach me but see my sufferings, their hearts would relent; They'd marvel, indeed, at my case and the loss of my loved ones
bewail..There was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no
guardian to preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of
him a bond in writing to the effect that he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed.
Now the man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition
aforesaid]..Then the prince rose to him and embraced him and kissed him and entreated him with honour. Moreover, he seated him in a chair and
bestowed on him a dress of honour; and he turned to his father and said to him, 'This is the king who pardoned me and this is his ear that I cut off
with an arrow; and indeed he deserveth pardon from me, for that he pardoned me.' Then said he to Bihkerd, 'Verily, the issue of clemency hath
been a provision for thee [in thine hour of need].' And they entreated him with the utmost kindness and sent him back to his own country in all
honour and worship Know, then, O King," continued the youth, "that there is no goodlier thing than clemency and that all thou dost thereof, thou
shalt find before thee, a treasure laid up for thee.".Khalif, El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the, iii.
171..? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the
Reckoning-Day!.? ? ? ? ? Sure God shall yet, in pity, reknit our severed lives, Even as He did afflict me with loneness after thee..?Story of the
Unlucky Merchant..The old woman returned to the man and told him what the damsel said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her beauty and her
repentance; so he took her to wife, and when he went in to her, he loved her and she also loved him. On this wise they abode a great while, till one
day he questioned her of the cause of a mark (13) he espied on her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother told me a
marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?' asked he, and she answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the nights of the
winter and despatched a hired man, who was with us, in quest of fire for her. He was absent a little while and presently returning, took me and slit
my belly and fled. When my mother saw this, affliction overcame her and compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and tended me till,
by the ordinance of God (to whom belong might and majesty), the wound healed up.".Ill Effects of Precipitation, Of the, i. 98..? ? ? ? ? e. The
Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dlxxx.The absent ones' harbinger came us unto, iii. 153..? ? ? ? ? Nay, at daybreak I drink of the wind-freshened
wine And prostrate me (59) instead in the dawn-whitened air..Now there was in the house a ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he
saw what the woman did, he thought she would butt with him; so he broke his halter and running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on
her back and cried out; whereupon the Persian started up from sleep in haste and seeing the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with
his yard on end, said to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth not what thou hast already done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the
door, put him out in the middle of the night..?STORY OF THE FULLER AND HIS WIFE..? ? ? ? ? And unto Irak fared, my way to thee to make,
And crossed the stony wastes i' the darkness of the night..136. The History ot Gherib and his Brother Agib dcxxiv.So she arose and returned to her
house, whilst El Merouzi abode in his place till the night was half spent, when he said to himself, 'How long [is this to last]? Yet how can I let this
knavish dog die and lose the money? Methinks I were better open the tomb on him and bring him forth and take my due of him by dint of grievous
beating and torment.' Accordingly, he dug him up and pulled him forth of the tomb; after which he betook himself to an orchard hard by the
burial-ground and cut thence staves and palm sticks. Then he tied the dead man's legs and came down on him with the staff and beat him
grievously; but he stirred not. When the time grew long on him, his shoulders became weary and he feared lest some one of the watch should pass
on his round and surprise him. So he took up Er Razi and carrying him forth of the cemetery, stayed not till he came to the Magians' burying-place
and casting him down in a sepulchre (42) there, rained heavy blows upon him till his shoulders failed him, but the other stirred not Then he sat
down by his side and rested; after which he rose and renewed the beating upon him, [but to no better effect; and thus he did] till the end of the
night.? ? ? ? ? O thou that blamest me for my heart and railest at my ill, Hadst them but tasted my spirit's grief, thou wouldst excuse me still..Quoth
Alaeddin, "Thou counsellest well," and locking up his shop, betook himself to the place before the citadel, where he foregathered with the
drummers and pipers and instructed them how they should do, [even as his mistress had counselled him,] promising them a handsome reward. So
they answered him with "Hearkening and obedience" and on the morrow, after the morning-prayer, he betook himself to the presence of the Cadi,
who received him with obsequious courtesy and seated him beside himself. Then he turned to him and fell to conversing with him and questioning
him of matters of selling and buying and of the price current of the various commodities that were exported to Baghdad from all parts, whilst
Alaeddin replied to him of all whereof he asked him..? ? ? ? ? Yea, they'd join me in pouring forth tears and help me my woes to lament, And like
unto me they'd become all wasted and tortured and pale..95. Abdurrehman the Moor's Story of the Roc cccciv.? ? ? ? ? They left me and content
forthright forsook my heart,.? ? ? ? ? Kohl (159) in its native country, too, is but a kind of stone; Cast out and thrown upon the ways, it lies
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unvalued quite;.?Story of Prince Bihzad..?A MERRY JEST OF A THIEF..When Er Reshid came to the throne, he invested Jaafer ben Yehya ben
Khalid el Bermeki (156) with the vizierate. Now Jaafer was eminently distinguished for generosity and munificence, and the stories of him to this
effect are renowned and are written in the books. None of the viziers attained to the rank and favour which he enjoyed with Er Reshid, who was
wont to call him brother (157) and used to carry him with him into his house. The period of his vizierate was nineteen years, (158) and Yehya one
day said to his son Jaafer, "O my son, what time thy reed trembleth, water it with kindness." (159) Opinions differ concerning the reason of Jaafer's
slaughter, but the better is as follows. Er Reshid could not brook to be parted from Jaafer nor from his [own] sister Abbaseh, daughter of El Mehdi,
a single hour, and she was the loveliest woman of her time; so he said to Jaafer, "I will marry thee to her, that it may be lawful to thee to look upon
her, but thou shalt not touch her." [Accordingly, they were married] and they used both to be present in Er Reshid's sitting chamber. Now the
Khalif would rise bytimes [and go forth] from the chamber, and they being both young and filled with wine, Jaafer would rise to her and swive her.
She conceived by him and bore a handsome boy and fearing Er Reshid, despatched the newborn child by one of her confidants to Mecca the Holy,
may God the Most High advance it in honour and increase it in venerance and nobility and magnification! The affair abode concealed till there
befell despite between Abbaseh and one of her slave-girls, whereupon the latter discovered the affair of the child to Er Reshid and acquainted him
with its abiding-place. So, when the Khalif made the pilgrimage, he despatched one who brought him the boy and found the affair true, wherefore
he caused befall the Barmecides that which befell. (160).Wife, Firouz aad his, i. 209..? ? ? ? ? Whenas mine eyes behold thee not, that day As of
my life I do not reckon aye;.? ? ? ? ? The Lord's alternatives are these, wherewith He's wont The needy wretch to ply and those in sore duresse..? ?
? ? ? His sides the tamarisk's slenderness deride, so lithe they are, Whence for conceit in his own charms still drunken doth he fare..4. The Three
Apples lxix.STORY OF THE DAMSEL TUHFET EL CULOUB AND ?THE KHALIF HAROUN ER RESHID..The Twelfth Night of the
Month..? ? ? ? ? For the uses of food I was fashioned and made; The hands of the noble me wrought and inlaid..10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.95.
Abou Suweid and the Handsome Old Woman dclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? Bravo for her whose loosened locks her cheeks do overcloud! She slays me with
her cruelty, so fair she is and proud..? ? ? ? ? Whenas thou passest by the dwellings of my love, Greet him for me with peace, a greeting debonair,.?
? ? ? ? Camphor itself to me doth testify And in my presence owns me white as snow..Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great
joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me from yonder man and hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of
prosperity from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned to order and well-being and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank.
Moreover, he assembled the folk who had missaid of him and destroyed them all, to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story
unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to that whereinto I am fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to
others against me; but now is the righteousness of my dealing established in thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom
and endowed thee with longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath
shown forth my innocence and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should
endeavour for the destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil
and ceased, by the king's good fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent. (82).70. Aboulaswed and his squinting Slave-girl ccclxxxvii.When
she had made an end of her song, the Commander of the Faithful said to her, "O damsel, thou art in love." "Yes," answered she. And he said, "With
whom?" Quoth she, "With my lord and my master, my love for whom is as the love of the earth for rain, or as the love of the female for the male;
and indeed the love of him is mingled with my flesh and my blood and hath entered into the channels of my bones. O Commander of the Faithful,
whenas I call him to mind, mine entrails are consumed, for that I have not accomplished my desire of him, and but that I fear to die, without seeing
him, I would assuredly kill myself." And he said, "Art thou in my presence and bespeakest me with the like of these words? I will assuredly make
thee forget thy lord.".The king marvelled, he and his company, and praised God the Most High for that he had come thither; after which he turned
to the eunuch and said to him, 'What is this youth thou hast with thee?' 'O king,' answered he, 'this is the son of a nurse who belonged to us and we
left him little. I saw him to-day and his mother said to me, 'Take him with thee.' So I brought him with me, that he might be a servant to the king,
for that he is an adroit and quickwitted youth.' Then the king fared on, he and his company, and the eunuch and the youth with them, what while he
questioned the former of Belehwan and his dealing with his subjects, and he answered, saying, 'As thy head liveth, O king, the folk with him are in
sore straits and not one of them desireth to look on him, gentle or simple.'.As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and returned to the
city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him, whereat he marvelled
and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his [former] wont, neither
discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani, he returned to the king,
the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited him to recover the damsel,
[promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him; whereupon he fell upon him
and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..When the tither heard the old man's speech, he relented towards him
and said to him, 'O old man, I make thee a present of that which is due from thee, and do thou cleave to me and leave me not, so haply I may get of
thee profit that shall do away from me my errors and guide me into the way of righteousness.' So the old man followed him, and there met him
another with a load of wood. Quoth the tither to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he answered, 'Have patience with me till to-morrow, for I
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owe the hire of a house, and I will sell another load of wood and pay thee two days' tithe.' But he refused him this and the old man said to him, 'If
thou constrain him unto this, thou wilt enforce him quit thy country, for that he is a stranger here and hath no domicile; and if he remove on
account of one dirhem, thou wilt lose [of him] three hundred and threescore dirhems a year. Thus wilt thou lose the much in keeping the little.'
Quoth the tither, 'I give him a dirhem every month to the hire of his lodging.'.There abode once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, in the
city of Baghdad, the Abode of Peace, the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, and he had boon-companions and story-tellers, to entertain him by night Among
his boon-companions was a man called Abdallah ben Nan, who was high in favour with him and dear unto him, so that he was not forgetful of him
a single hour. Now it befell, by the ordinance of destiny, that it became manifest to Abdallah that he was grown of little account with the Khalif and
that he paid no heed unto him; nor, if he absented himself, did he enquire concerning him, as had been his wont. This was grievous to Abdallah and
he said in himself, "Verily, the heart of the Commander of the Faithful and his fashions are changed towards me and nevermore shall I get of him
that cordiality wherewith he was wont to entreat me." And this was distressful to him and concern waxed upon him, so that he recited the following
verses:.King Bekhtzeman, Story of, i. 115..Cairo (The Merchant of) and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hakim bi Amrillah, iii. 171..? ?
? ? ? The priests from all the convent came flocking onto it: With cries of joy and welcome their voices they did rear..God keep the days of
love-delight! How dearly sweet they were! i. 225..There was once, in the city of Baghdad, a man, [by name El Merouzi,] (30) who was a sharper
and plagued (31) the folk with his knavish tricks, and he was renowned in all quarters [for roguery]. [He went out one day], carrying a load of
sheep's dung, and took an oath that he would not return to his lodging till he had sold it at the price of raisins. Now there was in another city a
second sharper, [by name Er Razi,] (32) one of its people, who [went out the same day], bearing a load of goat's dung, which he had sworn that he
would not sell but at the price of dried figs..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's all athirst for love and
longing pain.So she sent for him in private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so thou canst but keep a secret.' He promised her all that
she desired and she discovered to him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will marry thee to her and commit to thee the governance
of her affair and make thee king and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to uphold all that she should order him, and she said to him,
'Go forth to such an one of the neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on the morrow she made ready bales and gear and presents
and bestowed on him a great matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..After this, the authorities compounded with the highwayman
for his submission, and when he came before them, they enriched him and he became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and
drink with him and there befell familiar converse between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the Sultan's deputy made a
banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was angered against him and
said to him, "What is the meaning of thy laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not
so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it
was on this wise. In the days of my youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a pair of saddle-bags and
money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is in] them and leave [me]
the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go my way.' But I
answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear witness against
him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I took no pity on
him neither hearkened to that which he said, but slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony.".? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's
Story xxxix.Midmost that meadow was a palace soaring high into the air, with battlements of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, and a two-leaved
gate; and in the gateway thereof were much people of the chiefs of the Jinn, clad in sumptuous apparel. When they saw the old man, they all cried
out, saying, 'The Lady Tuhfeh is come!' And as soon as she reached the palace-gate, they came all and dismounting her from the horse's back,
carried her into the palace and fell to kissing her hands. When she entered, she beheld a palace whereof never saw eyes the like; for therein were
four estrades, one facing other, and its walls were of gold and its ceilings of silver. It was lofty of building, wide of continence, and those who
beheld it would be puzzled to describe it. At the upper end of the hall stood a throne of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, unto which led up five
steps of silver, and on the right thereof and on its left were many chairs of gold and silver; and over the dais was a curtain let down, gold and silver
wrought and broidered with pearls and jewels..In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii. 65..Then he dealt the boy a cuff and he
let go his ear, whereupon Aboulhusn put off his clothes and abode naked, with his yard and his arse exposed, and danced among the slave-girls.
They bound his hands and he wantoned among them, what while they [well-nigh] died of laughing at him and the Khalif swooned away for excess
of laughter. Then he came to himself and going forth to Aboulhusn, said to him, "Out on thee, O Aboulhusn! Thou slayest me with laughter." So he
turned to him and knowing him, said to him, "By Allah, it is thou slayest me and slayest my mother and slewest the sheikhs and the Imam of the
Mosque!".? ? ? ? ? By Allah, what sorrows and woes to my soul for thy sake were decreed! My heart is grown hoar, ere eld's snows have left on my
tresses their trail..?STORY OF THE LACKPENNY AND THE COOK..? ? ? ? ? Where lavender, myrtle, narcissus entwine, With all sweet-scented
herbs, round the juice of the vine..? ? ? ? ? My royal couch have I forsworn, sequestering myself From all, and have mine eyes forbid the taste of
sleep's delight..? ? ? ? ? And when the sun of morning sees her visage and her smile, O'ercome. he hasteneth his face behind the clouds to hide..So
the prefect carried him up to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan;
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and the thief said, "I repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the
Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the presence and returning to his comrades,
related to them that which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the
stolen goods and went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be
taken from him. Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he
saved the booty [for himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade
of knavery are those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..Razi (Er) and
El Merouzi, ii. 28..? ? ? ? ? Read thou my writ and apprehend its purport, for my case This is and fate hath stricken me with sorrows past allay..? ?
? ? ? b. The Second Calender's Story xlii.49. The Man who stole the Dog's Dish of Gold dcii.A certain assessor was one day taken with a woman
and much people assembled before his house and the lieutenant of police and his men came to him and knocked at the door. The assessor looked
out of window and seeing the folk, said, "What aileth you?" Quoth they, "[Come,] speak with the lieutenant of police such an one." So he came
down and they said to him, "Bring forth the woman that is with thee." Quoth he, "Are ye not ashamed? How shall I bring forth my wife?" And they
said, "Is she thy wife by contract (118) or without contract?" ["By contract,"] answered he, "according to the Book of God and the Institutes of His
Apostle." "Where is the contract?" asked they; and he replied, "Her contract is in her mother's house." Quoth they, "Arise and come down and show
us the contract." And he said to them, "Go from her way, so she may come forth." Now, as soon as he got wind of the matter, he had written the
contract and fashioned it after her fashion, to suit with the case, and written therein the names of certain of his friends as witnesses and forged the
signatures of the drawer and the wife's next friend and made it a contract of marriage with his wife and appointed it for an excuse. (119) So, when
the woman was about to go out from him, he gave her the contract that be had forged, and the Amir sent with her a servant of his, to bring her to
her father. So the servant went with her and when she came to her door, she said to him, "I will not return to the citation of the Amir; but let the
witnesses (120) present themselves and take my contract.".120. The Pious Black Slave cccclxvii.WP="BR1">.When he saw those many bones, he
rejoiced therein with an exceeding joy and carried away what he had a mind to thereof. Then we returned to his house and he entreated me with
increased favour and said to me, 'Verily, O my son, thou hast directed us to a passing great gain, may God requite thee with all good! Thou art free
for the sake of God the Most High. Every year these elephants used to kill of us much people on account of these bones; but God delivered thee
from them and thou hast done us good service in the matter of these bones, of which thou hast given us to know; wherefore thou meritest a great
recompense, and thou art free.' 'O my lord,' answered I, 'may God free thy neck from the fire! I desire of thee that thou give me leave to return to
my own country.' 'So be it,' replied he; 'but we have a fair, on occasion whereof the merchants come hither to us and take of us these elephants'
bones. The time of the fair is now at hand, and when they come to us, I will send thee with them and give thee somewhat to bring thee to thine own
country.'.May the place of my session ne'er lack thee! Oh, why, iii. 118.? ? ? ? ? God keep the days of love-delight! How dearly sweet they were!
How joyous and how solaceful was life in them whilere!.Ass, the Sharpers, the Money-Changer and the, ii. 41..'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried
the king and bade lay hands on him and clap him in irons. Then he turned to the two youths, his sons, and strained them to his breast, weeping sore
and saying, 'O all ye who are present of cadis and assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are my sons and that this is my wife and the
daughter of my father's brother; for that I was king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them his history from beginning to end, nor is
there aught of profit in repetition; whereupon the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the stress of that which they heard of marvellous
chances and that rare story. As for the king's wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and
beseemed them of bounties, whilst the folk flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of [his reunion with] his wife and children..So he
left her and slept his night and on the morrow he repaired to the shop of his friend the druggist and saluted him. The other welcomed him and
questioned him of his case; whereupon he told him how he had fared, till he came to the mention of the woman's husband, when he said, 'Then
came the cuckold her husband and she clapped me into the chest and shut the lid on me, whilst her addlepated pimp of a husband went round about
the house, top and bottom; and when he had gone his way, we returned to what we were about.' With this, the druggist was certified that the house
was his house and the wife his wife, and he said, 'And what wilt thou do to-day?' Quoth the singer, 'I shall return to her and weave for her and full
her yarn, (198) and I came but to thank thee for thy dealing with me.'.When the king heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to
his house..O amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects, iii. 24..Thief and the Woman, The, i. 278.And the king bade him depart to his own
house.."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his
made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be
on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said
his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the
speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory over him and his trust in
other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay
hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of
wine, ii. 224..94. The King and the Virtuous Wife cccciv.The queen drank off her cup and bestowed on Tuhfeh a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed
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with red rubies, worth twenty thousand dinars, and a tray wherein were ten thousand dinars..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart on fire
without allay..Then they went on a little, and thieves met them and despoiling them of that which remained with them, stripped them of their
raiment and took the children from them; whereupon the woman wept and said to her husband, 'O man, put away from thee this folly and arise, let
us follow the thieves, so haply they may have compassion on us and restore the children to us.' 'O woman,' answered he, 'have patience, for he who
doth evil shall be requited with evil and his wickedness shall revert upon him. Were I to follow them, most like one of them would take his sword
and smite off my head and slay me; but have patience, for the issue of patience is praised.' Then they fared on till they drew near a village in the
land of Kirman, and by it a river of water. So he said to his wife, 'Abide thou here, whilst I enter the village and look us out a place wherein we
may take up our lodging.' And he left her by the water and entered the village..? ? ? ? ? a. The Ox and the Ass.Then El Abbas took leave of the king
and went away to his own house. Now it befell that he passed under the palace of Mariyeh the king's daughter, and she was sitting at a window. He
chanced to look round and his eyes met those of the princess, whereupon his wit departed and he was like to swoon away, whilst his colour
changed and he said, "Verily, we are God's and to Him we return!" But he feared for himself lest estrangement betide him; so he concealed his
secret and discovered not his case to any of the creatures of God the Most High. When he reached his house, his servant Aamir said to him, "O my
lord, I seek refuge for thee with God from change of colour! Hath there betided thee a pain from God the Most High or hath aught of vexation
befallen thee? Verily, sickness hath an end and patience doth away vexation." But the prince returned him no answer. Then he brought out inkhorn
[and pen] and paper and wrote the following verses:.Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we are
exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian satin,
worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which thou
deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king, may
grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which were
rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which God
hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets and
El Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..Haroun er Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..[Aforetime] I journeyed in [many] lands and
climes and towns and visited the great cities and traversed the ways and [exposed myself to] dangers and hardships. Towards the last of my life, I
entered a city [of the cities of China], (155) wherein was a king of the Chosroes and the Tubbas (156) and the Caesars. (157) Now that city had
been peopled with its inhabitants by means of justice and equitable dealing; but its [then] king was a tyrant, who despoiled souls and [did away]
lives; there was no wanning oneself at his fire, (158) for that indeed he oppressed the true believers and wasted the lands. Now he had a younger
brother, who was [king] in Samarcand of the Persians, and the two kings abode a while of time, each in his own city and place, till they yearned
unto each other and the elder king despatched his vizier in quest of his younger brother..Officer's Story, The Twelfth, ii. 179..? ? ? ? ? Whenas my
sisters dear forsake me, grieved that they Must leave their native place and far away must hie,.Daughters, The Two Kings and the Vizier's, iii.
145..?STORY OF THE MAN OF KHORASSAN, HIS SON AND HIS GOVERNOR..84. Dibil el Khuzai with the Lady and Muslim ben el Welid
dclxx.? ? ? ? ? h. Ilan Shah and Abou Temam cccclxvi.When the king heard this story, he said, "How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade
the vizier retire to his lodging; so he withdrew to his house and on the morrow he abode at home [till the king should summon him to his
presence.].SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (163).She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children
by her; wherefore his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the
queen conceived, by permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child,
than whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking
forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father
saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and
philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and
all of them desired to look upon her..Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is an excellent judge.' And the king said,
'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost thou not go about thy business?' And
he answered, 'My business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other replied, 'I would have thee question me of
the quintessences of men, even as thou hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the king, 'We have no occasion to question thee of
[this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined the king, and the old man said, 'Verily, the king
is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other replied, 'Know, O king, that I have examined into degrees and
dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.? ? ? ? ? When clear'd my sky was by the sweet of our foregathering And not a helper there remained to
disuniting Fate,.Endowed with amorous grace past any else am I, ii 253..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor ccliii.? ? ? ? ? Thou
taught'st me what I cannot bear; afflicted sore am I; Yea, thou hast wasted me away with rigour and despite..Then she went up into the house and
put off her [walking] clothes and I found her as she were the full moon. I brought her what I had by me of meat and drink and said to her, 'O my
lady, excuse me: this is that which is ready.' Quoth she, 'This is abundant kindness and indeed it is what I sought' And she ate and gave the
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slave-girl that which was left; after which I brought her a casting-bottle of rose-water, mingled with musk, and she washed her hands and abode
with me till the season of afternoon-prayer, when she brought out of the parcel that she had with her a shirt and trousers and an upper garment (176)
and a kerchief wroughten with gold and gave them to me; saying, 'Know that I am one of the favourites of the Khalif, and we are forty favourites,
each one of whom hath a lover who cometh to her as often as she would have him; and none is without a lover save myself, wherefore I came forth
to-day to find me a gallant and behold, I have found thee. Thou must know that the Khalif lieth each night with one of us, whilst the other
nine-and-thirty favourites take their ease with the nine-and-thirty men, and I would have thee be with me on such a day, when do thou come up to
the palace of the Khalif and wait for me in such a place, till a little eunuch come out to thee and say to thee a [certain] word, to wit, "Art thou
Sendel?" And do thou answer, "Yes," and go with him.'.Meanwhile, the youth her master abode expecting her; but she returned not and his heart
forbode him of the draught [of separation]; so he went forth at hazard, distraught and knowing not what he should do, and fell to strewing dust
upon his head and crying out, 'The old woman hath taken her and gone away!' The boys followed him with stones and pelted him, saying, 'A
madman! A madman!' Presently, the king's chamberlain, who was a man of age and worth, met him, and when he saw his youth, he forbade the
boys and drove there away from him, after which he accosted him and questioned him of his case. So he told him how it was with him and the
chamberlain said to him, 'Fear not: all shall yet be well with thee. I will deliver thy slave-girl for thee: so calm thy trouble.' And he went on to
speak him fair and comfort him, till he put faith in his speech..Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded
at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,]
as if I had been present' She answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time
when she first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the
horse she had ridden, till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the palace and that which was therein of
furniture, and related to him how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them, men and women, and of Queen
Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that
which each one of them had bestowed upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and described to him his loathly favour,
which he had not consented to change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the
Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of
the Jinn; and she showed him the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him that which had betided her with the
Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it to bring her news of the
Commander of the Faithful and that which had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she had taken her pleasure,
and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried her off, and how he had
slain himself; brief, she told him all that she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds and colours among the
Jinn..? ? ? ? ? Whenas its jar was opened, the singers prostrate fell In worship of its brightness, it shone so wonder-clear..There was once, of old
time, in one of the tribes of the Arabs, a woman great with child by her husband, and they had a hired servant, a man of excellent understanding.
When the woman came to [the time of her] delivery, she gave birth to a maid-child in the night and they sought fire of the neighbours. So the
journeyman went in quest of fire..29. The City of Irem cclxxvi.Then said she, "O king, comest thou to a [watering-]place whereat thy dog hath
drunken and wilt thou drink thereof?" The king was abashed at her and at her words and went out from her, but forgot his sandal in the
house..Presently, she came to me again and I said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it
by thee and take these other thousand dinars. As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion,
and when the building thereof is accomplished, give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook
myself to Er Rauzeh and addressed myself to the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture
and sent to the lady to tell her that I had made an end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at
daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate and bring with him a good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time,
found there a young man on horse- back, awaiting her, even as I awaited her..? ? ? ? ? b. The Singer and the Druggist dccclxxxviii.When they knew
that there was left him no estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be brought to release him, by the incidence of the vizier's [good]
counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former case, so should their plots be marred and their ranks degraded, for that they knew that the
king would have need of that which he had known from that man nor would forget that wherewith he was familiar in him. Now it befell that a
certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a means of glozing over falsehood and adorning it with a
semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the folk were occupied, and their minds were corrupted by
his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the denial of the Maker, the Creator, extolled be His might
and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers. He avouched that it is the planets (79) that order the
affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and made each sign thirty degrees, after the number of the
days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are three hundred and threescore [degrees], after the number of the days of the year; and he
wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got possession of the king's mind and the enviers and haters aided
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him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his favour and corrupted his counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of him that which
he suffered and he banished him and put him away..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother xxxi.Favourite of the Khalif El
Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the, iii. 171..Mamoun (El) and Zubeideh, i. 199..108. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl
Mounis ccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my heart is hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but
obey..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? How many an one, with loss of wealth, hath turned mine enemy!.[Then they went up to the palace and] the interpreter went
in to Selma and said to her, 'O king of the age, here is an Indian woman, who cometh from the land of Hind, and she hath laid hands on a young
man, a servant, avouching that he is her husband, who hath been missing these two years, and she came not hither but on his account, and indeed
these many days she hath done almsdeeds [in the city]. And here is a man, a cook, who avoucheth that the young man is his slave.' When the queen
heard these words, her entrails quivered and she groaned from an aching heart and called to mind her brother and that which had betided him. Then
she bade those who were about her bring them before her, and when she saw them, she knew her brother and was like to cry aloud; but her reason
restrained her; yet could she not contain herself, but she must needs rise up and sit down. However, she enforced herself unto patience and said to
them, 'Let each of you acquaint me with his case.'.66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh dclii.36. The Mock Khalif dxliii.Then
she mounted the mule and repairing to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful, went in to him and kissed the earth before him. Quoth he to
her, as who should make mock of her, "I doubt not but thou hast found thy lord." "By thy felicity and the length of thy continuance [on life,]"
answered she, "I have indeed found him!" Now Er Reshid was leaning back; but, when he heard this, he sat up and said to her, "By my life, [is this
thou sayest] true?" "Ay, by thy life!" answered she; and he said, "Bring him into my presence, so I may see him." But she replied, "O my lord, there
have betided him many stresses and his charms are changed and his favour faded; and indeed the Commander of the Faithful vouchsafed me a
month; wherefore I will tend him the rest of the month and then bring him to do his service to the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth Er Reshid,
"True; the condition was for a month; but tell me what hath betided him." "O my lord," answered she, "may God prolong thy continuance and make
Paradise thy place of returning and thy harbourage and the fire the abiding-place of thine enemies, when he presenteth himself to pay his respects to
thee, he will expound to thee his case and will name unto thee those who have wronged him; and indeed this is an arrear that is due to the
Commander of the Faithful, in (41) whom may God fortify the Faith and vouchsafe him the mastery over the rebel and the froward!".51. The
Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving cccxlviii.? ? ? ? ? God knows I ne'er recalled thy memory to my thought, But still with
brimming tears straightway mine eyes were fraught;.Then she returned home, troubled and careful; and when her husband saw her on this wise, he
questioned her of her case and she said to him, 'Verily, my breast is straitened by reason of thee and of the simpleness of thine intent. Straitness
liketh me not and thou in thy [present] craft gaiuest nought; so either do thou seek out a craft other than this or pay me my due (17) and let me go
my way.' Her husband chid her for this and admonished her; (18) but she would not be turned from her intent and said to him, 'Go forth and watch
yonder physician how he doth and leam from him what he saith.' Quoth he, 'Let not thy heart be troubled: I will go every day to the physician's
assembly.'.? ? ? ? ? c. Abou Sabir ccccxlviii.When Er Reshid heard this, he waxed exceeding wroth and said, "May God not reunite you twain in
gladness!" Then he summoned the headsman, and when he presented himself, he said to him, "Strike off the head of this accursed slave-girl." So
Mesrour took her by the hand and [led her away; but], when she came to the door, she turned and said to the Khalif, "O Commander of the Faithful,
I conjure thee, by thy fathers and forefathers, give ear unto that I shall say!" Then she improvised and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? God to
a tristful lover be light! A man of wit, Yet perishing for yearning and body-worn is he..The Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh laughed and returned to
the palace; and he gave Aboulhusn the thousand dinars, saying, "Take them as a thank-offering for thy preservation from death," whilst the princess
did the like with Nuzhet el Fuad. Moreover, the Khalif increased Aboulhusn in his stipends and allowances, and he [and his wife] ceased not [to
live] in joy and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who layeth waste the palaces and
peopleth the tombs..There was once, in the parts of Khorassan, a man of the affluent of the country, who was a merchant of the chiefest of the
merchants and was blessed with two children, a son and a daughter. He was assiduous in rearing them and making fair their education, and they
grew up and throve after the goodliest fashion. He used to teach the boy, who taught his sister all that he learnt, so that the girl became perfect in
the knowledge of the Traditions of the Prophet and in polite letters, by means of her brother. Now the boy's name was Selim and that of the girl
Selma. When they grew up and waxed, their father built them a mansion beside his own and lodged them apart therein and appointed them
slave-girls and servants to tend them and assigned unto each of them pensions and allowances and all that they needed of high and low, meat and
bread and wine and raiment and vessels and what not else. So Selim and Selma abode in that mansion, as they were one soul in two bodies, and
they used to sleep on one couch; and rooted in each one's heart was love and affection and familiar friendship [for the other of them]..? ? ? ? ?
Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight.."He shall not come in
to me. Who is at the door, other than he?" "Heman ben Ghalib el Ferezdec," (55) answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he who saith, glorying in
adultery ..." [And he repeated the following verses:].When the old man heard her words and that wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went
out, perplexed and knowing not what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it
that I see thee strait of breast? Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a
damsel who avoucheth that she is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would
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fain drink wine in my house, but I forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered
concerning my affair." "Know, O my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine,
and whenas they eat and drink not, they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs
wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by
the right of neighbourship, deliver me from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In the name of God," answered the Jew and
going to his house, brought out a flagon of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This pleased her and she said to him, "Whence
hadst thou this?" "I got it from my neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee and he gave me this.".? ? ? ? ? The road of
right thou hast made straight, that erst was crooked grown; Yea, for its path of old had fall'n to ruin and decay.
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